St. George’s of Forest Hill Anglican Church 

Kitchener, Ontario

Minutes of Annual Meeting of Vestry

Sunday January 29, 2017
2017 Recorded Attendance: 

Connie McCoy, 
Terry McCoy,
 Janet Hartry, 
Janet McCoy,
Eva Vassell,
Wayne Matheson, Christine Ledbury, 
Brian Ledbury, 
George Green, 
John Shaw, 
Wendy Sherlock, 
Valerie O’Reilly, 
Paul Thomas,
Ruth-Ann Boos, 
Alison Olmsted, 
April Couzens,
Kathy Glaser, 
Lesley Burland-Prong,
Marg Ryrie,
Diane Parsad, 
Susan Butt, 
John Dale, 
Donna Aram, 
Lynne Skanes Bannon
Mark Kuprowski,
Sarah McCormick, 
Cheryl Fox,  
Jim Fox,
Karen Baker,
John Coleman,


Brother Mark, 
Murray Gamble, 
John Durdan, 
Kate Durdan, 
Jack Nahrgang, 
Katherine MacLean, David Harris, 
Vivian Harris,
Valerie Cuthbert,
Betty Ukrainitz, 
Jane Martin, 
Thelma Barnes, 
Emily Berti, 
Bob Berti,
Joe Buchanan,
Jim Stirling,
Pauline Stirling,
Ruth Pearce,

Susan Hipperson, 
John MacKellar,
Susan MacKellar,
Roberta Butler, 
Alfred H. Butler, 
Debra Zanon-Barclay,
George Mudry, 
Joan Mudry,
Michael  Duboulay, Jack Graham,
Marilyn Graham, 
Reta Risto, 

MaryLynn Forrest, 
Julia Taylor,
Tim Taylor,
Catherine Carlson,
Mike Stredwick,
Charlotte Cromarty,

Mary Ann Millar,
Nelson Cuthbert,
Anne Taylor,
John Ryrie,
Donna McIntosh,




Executive Archdeacon Tanya Phibbs
1) Call to Order and Opening Prayer  10:30 a.m.           Executive Archdeacon Tanya Phibbs.

2) Memorial to deceased parishioners.

Graham Baker
Georgina French

Maureen Green
Kevin Hotchkiss

Nancy Smith
Wanda Snider

Wendy Williston

3) Election of Vestry Clerk, John Ryrie.


Moved:       Catherine Carlson                              Seconded:   Terry McCoy

MOTION:  BIRT that John Ryrie be Vestry Clerk for the 2017 meeting.  Carried.

4) Adoption of Agenda

Changes:  
- Add – 4a – attendance – sign-up sheets being circulated
· Change 7 to read “Youth Group representative to Deanery Council and Parish Council . . . Nathanial Couzens”

                 

Moved:  Nelson Cuthbert                                      Seconded:  Valerie Cuthbert

MOTION:    BIRT the agenda for the 2017 annual meeting of the Vestry of St. George’s of Forest Hill be adopted as amended.  Carried.

4a)
Attendance – parishioners attending the meeting were asked to ensure that they sign the attendance sheet being circulated in a legible fashion, to help keep the minutes accurate.
5) Reading and Acceptance of Previous Minutes

Changes: 
 - under section 9 – should read “Acceptance of the 2015 . . . ”

 - under section 8 - Scouts – is the largest group in the area (not parish) 

                 

Moved:     Jim Stirling                               Seconded:  Roberta Butler

MOTION:   BIRT the minutes of the Annual Meeting of Vestry held on January 24th, 2016 be accepted as amended.  Carried.

6) Business arising from the minutes.     

a. Four Kitchener Anglican Churches.

Mike Stredwick – the goal is to get together and plan events together, and share fellowship; regular meetings are taking place

Tanya Phibbs – the Bishop is hoping for all churches to look at the community as a whole and proclaim our message widely.  'We never grow from a place of comfort.'
7) Election of Officers for 2017 



Moved: Terry McCoy                              Seconded: Gary King
MOTION:  BIRT nominations for 2017 be closed.  Carried.

Election of Officers

Rector’s Appointments


Rector’s Warden
Mary Ann Millar

Deputy Rector’s Warden
Charlotte Cromarty

People’s Nominations

People’s Warden
Mike Stredwick

Deputy People’s Warden
Nelson Cuthbert

Treasurer
Anne Taylor

Parish Council Secretary
John Dale

Youth Group representative to Deanery Council 

     and Parish Council
Nathanial Couzens

Other Members of Parish Council

April Couzens 
Cheryl Fox
    Lynn Skanes-Bannon

Jim Fox
Vivian Harris
    John Shaw

Murray Gamble 
Reta Risto
    Valerie Cuthbert

Jack Nahrgang
Katherine MacLean
    

Lay Delegates to Synod
John Ryrie
Lesley Burland-Prong


Terry McCoy
Matthew Brown

Alternate Delegates to Synod
John Coleman
Connie McCoy


Cheryl Fox
Catherine Carlson

Vestry Clerk
John Ryrie

Envelope Secretary
Nelson Cuthbert

Memorial Garden Trustee
Jan Melega

Anglican Fellowship of Prayer Rep.
Mary Ann Millar

Huron Hunger Fund Rep.
Wendy Sherlock

Safe Church Coordinator
Anne Taylor

8) Reports contained in the Convening Circular

Interim Clergy Reflection           Refugee Committee               
Safe Church

Brother Mark’s Report
Deacon’s Report
Selection Committee

Wardens’ Vestry Message
Annual Statistical Report
Ascend/Renew


Worship Committee
Servers’ Guild
Altar Guild


Readers’ Guild
Sidespeople 
Greeters 

Intercessors
Lay Readers
Memorial Garden

Bible Study 
Vergers                                    
Pastoral Care 

Music Director  
Property & Maintenance 
Youth Group 


Outreach Committee              
Messy Church 
Garden Guild
Camp Little Dragon
St. John’s Kitchen 
Ice Cream - St. John’s Kitchen.
Christmas Market
Envelope Secretary
World Day of Prayer
38th Kitchener Scout Group      Grocery Gift Cards 
 Sunday school
Men’s Breakfasts 

               
               

Moved:    Murray Gamble                      
Seconded: Ruth Pearce

MOTION:  BIRT that the Reports contained in the Convening Circular for Vestry be adopted as amended (see below).   Carried.

Valerie O’Reilly:  The statistical report should state that 15 people were confirmed from our parish in 2016, not 0.
Anne Taylor:  Safe Church – Diocesan policy – screening, training, and supervision.   We are required to keep a Diocesan binder.  It's on the counter above the narthex mailboxes.  In the office is a binder with all of the necessary forms and documents.  We also have brochures in the binders and in a shelf holder in the narthex.   Instructions for reporting suspected abuse are posted downstairs.  Police record checks are required for anyone working with children – done through a company (XpressChecks) that the Diocese uses – done every three years – paid for by the church. 

Ruth Pearce: A revision to the report on our St. John's Kitchen New Year’s luncheon – as indicated, we ran into debt this year of just over $475.  However, a parishioner kindly came forward and generously covered this amount, so we broke even.

Catherine Carlson:  Where is the report on the Atmosphere Committee?  For the 1 ½ year I was on the Committee, we were active; for example, we organized the church picnic last year.  We are looking for new people to be on the committee from parishioners who go to both Sunday services.  Catherine is prepared to head up this group.  'We are one family.'  We meet maybe 4 times a year and plan events that bring parishioners together are as community.  The focus is on welcoming people and keeping them engaged.

Murray Gamble:  Looks like the budget is in place to go forward with repairing the existing sign and put plans in place for a separate new sign.  The new one will involve some electrical work and some landscaping.


Rectory – work is needed – roof, electrical, flooring, etc.  How much will be done will depend on whether we keep the rectory or not (to be determined).  There appears to be money in the budget to do the work.  Many people give much valuable work to keep our property in good shape.
Valerie O’Reilly:  People who take 'attendance' at Sunday services are asked to please record the numbers in the green notebook-binder that is situated at the back of the church, by the prayer books, so we don't lose these numbers.

9)      The 2016 Financial Statement



          Anne Taylor


Moved:
Anne Taylor


Seconded: Susan Hipperson

MOTION:  BIRT the Financial Statement for the St. George’s operating account for the year 2016 be accepted as presented.   Carried.

A new item is the one for rectory repairs – for $18,000.  We didn't want to lose sight that the $4,500 we saved monthly beginning in September (without a full time rector) should not be 'lost' in our budget, as these monies will be necessary in future years.

Outreach has so many components that it is broken out for clarity.  

The sign amount includes monies left over from 'STARS' and monies given since then for this initiative.

Income Statement – pg. 8 .   Donations below budget in 2016 were balanced by successful fund-raisers, a very good December, and lighter-than-anticipated expenses.

The 2017 budget is 6.9% above last year's actuals, but only 0.8% above what we budgeted for 2016.  We need to achieve the budget if we want to avoid making cuts to important aspects of our church’s activities and work.  If 100 parishioners give an additional $10 per month, we can pretty well get there.

Qn:  Are we likely to end up with a new rector that is going to cost more or less than our previous rector?

Anne:  We are likely to be in the same range – might vary by a few thousand, but not likely by a huge amount (say, as much as $20,000).

Rectory Expenses


2017 budget has adjusted some amounts downward a bit based on the 2016 actuals.  

Church Expenses

· 2016 - door downstairs, taps, etc.

· for next year (row 98) – paint the Rose Window; left sanctuary/organ loft window needs a significant repair requiring a cherry picker

The new photocopier is costing us a lot less (good news!).

Our apportionment has gone up a bit – 1.7%.

Although we were $12,000 short on donations over 2016, we nevertheless were able to end up with a modest surplus very close to the small surplus we hoped for.

10)     The 2017 operating budget



                    Anne Taylor


Qn: How does our apportionment go up when our family role goes down?

Answer: The figure for 2017 is based on our 2015 operating expenses (does not include capital expenses such as repairing the roof); this amount is compared to all other churches in the Diocese.  We end up paying ‘our share’ of the monies that need to go to the Diocese, spread out over all of the Diocese’s churches; we pay ‘our portion,’ using this number as a comparator. 
We need parishioners to show that they are prepared to support St. George's as a full-functioning church (as if we had a rector for the full year).



Moved: Anne Taylor 


Seconded: Connie McCoy

MOTION: BIRT that the operating budget for St. George’s of Forest Hill for 2017 be adopted as presented.  Carried.

11)       New Business

a) Bishop Linda Nichols Pastoral letter.     


- read out in full


- no questions

b) Bishop Linda’s suggested motion on the UN declaration on the rights of Indigenous Peoples.   

· we need to ensure that these people are treated fairly, and they often are not

· each parish is being asked to commit to an event in 2017 connected to the declaration and to participate in the 'blanket exercise' (might involve bringing 2+ churches together)

· Catherine Carlson will try to set up something appropriate for April or September with a relevant group that she is already part of.



Moved: Catherine Carlson        
Seconded: Ruth Pearce

MOTION:  BIRT St.  George’s host an education event (workshop/program/series) in its community in 2017 based on the UN Declaration on the Right of Indigenous Peoples and also engage in the Blanket Exercise at an appropriate time in 2017.  Carried.



Moved: Nelson Cuthbert

Seconded: MaryAnn Millar

MOTION:  BIRT St. George’s parish leaders commit to engage the local mayor and municipal leaders in 2017 concerning the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples and encourage the local municipal council to establish a process to review and endorse the Declaration, if it has not already done so.     Carried.

c) Selection Committee to choose a new Rector. 


     John Ryrie

· John highlighted the work done Jan. 25th to  compile  the results of the recent parish summary (133 submitted)
· The next step is to send the Parish Profile (completed in December) and the Parish Survey Summary to the Diocese, for the Bishop to use in selecting 1 or more candidates for the Selection Committee to review and interview, and then make a recommendation.

· From this point onward, almost all of the Committee work will be highly confidential.  John will keep the parish informed as to the stages of the process, but will be unable to provide much in the way of detail about the particulars.
d) Questions from the Floor - none

12)    Old Business - none

13)    Correspondence – none tabled
14)    Votes of thanks

Murray Gamble – a vote of special thanks to the wardens, especially for agreeing to stay on for another term.  They work very hard and are very valuable to our church. 

Nelson Cuthbert – a thanks to all of the people who head up committees and take part in church activities.
Sunday School – does need help – needs to be bolstered

Thanks to Tanya for making her way here today through the winter weather and being with us for this important meeting.
Thanks to Christopher Pratt and Ken Cardwell for filling in so willingly and ably to perform our services.
Valerie O’Reilly  – a special thank you to MaryLynn Forrest for all of her organization skills and the church work which she does on top of her full time job; she is of incredible value in the coordination of all of the details that go into arranging our parish services and events.
John Shaw – a huge thank you to Brother Mark for his homilies and support and work

Charlotte Cromarty – a big thank you to John Ryrie for his work in acting as vestry clerk and doing the work to keep the Selection Committee going.
Valerie Cuthbert – a thank you for the wonderful gifts of Mary Shaw who did so much for us, and who will no longer be continuing her service to St. George’s. 

15)    Motion:  motion to adjourn.  12:05 p.m.      Moved:  Catherine Carlson       Carried
